MESHAW PARISH MEETING

Minutes of the Parish Meeting held on Tuesday 12th November 2019 at 7.30pm in St John The Baptist Parish Church, Meshaw  EX36 4NE

Present:  Jeff Souch (Chairman) and Jill Souch (Minute Recorder)

In Attendance:  Joy Cottey, Trevor Olver, Heather Walton, Andrew Walton, Roger Creed, Celia Larner, Brendan Shaw and Mary Tait.

Apologies:  Apologies were received from Sarah Vertigan (Parish Clerk), Liz Smith, Tim Smith and Angus Cottey.

1. Minutes of the last meeting held on 30th April 2019

These were read by those present and it was agreed they represented a true record of the meeting.  It was proposed by Joy Cottey that the minutes should be signed off as a true record and seconded by Trevor Olver.  The Chairman duly signed the minutes.

2. Audit Report on Accounts 2018/2019

The Chairman explained that there was a new system in place in that the Annual Governance and Accountability Return (AGAR) could now be Self Certified by the Chairman of a Parish Meeting, if the Accounts had been audited by the Internal Independent Auditor, if the Turnover of the Parish Meeting Accounts were less than £25,000 and that there were no matters outstanding from the previous return.  This being the case the AGAR had been Self Certified and sent to the Appointed Auditors PKF Littlejohn LLP.

3. To receive accounts for the present year to date 2019/2020 and to authorise payments necessary before the meeting

The Parish Clerk had prepared Cash and Bank Reconciliation Statement and a copy of this was handed to those present. It revealed that the Parish Meeting bank account was presently £11,950.38 in credit with £189 worth of creditors due to be paid at the date of the meeting.  £154 was due to the Meshaw Parochial Church Council for Churchyard Maintenance and £35 was due to the South Molton Community News.

The Chairman explained that whilst the balance looked very healthy £7,706.57 was held in respect of the Lottery Grant for the Meshaw Together Project and some £1,100 for village social events. This meant that around £3,000 was available to run the Parish Meeting which costs approximately £250 per year so it means we have a cushion against rising costs and inflation without a desperate need to raise additional income from the Parish Precept to just run the Parish Meeting.

Additional spend was requested by the Chairman to purchase a Christmas tree for the village square as the village free trees had all been used in previous years.  The Chairman advised he could source a tree from the Burrow Cross Site for £25 which was discounted by Matthew Bending the proprietor.  This was agreed by all present.

4. To consider the Budget for 2020/2021 considering the level of Precept, Grant, Community News, Hall Hire for meetings and other expenses including Churchyard Maintenance

The Chairman explained that he and the Parish Clerk had prepared several budgets to account for the fact that the North Devon District Council Grant would probably stop this next year and that had been historically £308 which primarily covered the maintenance costs of the Churchyard.  This had been carried out by the Meshaw Young Farmers for many years for only £308.

This prompted a discussion about the lack of maintenance and regular grass cutting in the Churchyard and the fact that the Young Farmers had advised they now no longer wished to carry out the task.  The Young Farmers had carried out the task for many years and they had welcomed it as a way of raising funds, but it has been causing them problems in the last couple of years, not always being available when maintenance was required. The Chairman expressed his thanks for the work they had carried out over the years.  The Meshaw Parochial Church Council had this last year decided to review the situation and had employed a local contractor to carry out this task.

Mrs Cottey (Church Warden) advised that due to the historic lack of maintenance the PCC had spent £900 to employ the contractor restoring the Churchyard to an acceptable standard together with several clean ups by Churchgoers.  The Chairman had sought some guidance from the Vicar Adrian Wells (AW) about costs ongoing and it had been suggested by AW that a figure of £600 per annum (4 visits by the contractor) would probably suffice for the immediate future.

The Meshaw Churchyard is at present an open Burial Ground and this means it is available to the community for burials.  This has a bearing on the Parish Meeting’s continued support.

Given the fact that the Grant is likely to discontinue in 2020/21 the Chairman recommended that he apply for an increase in the Parish Precept to cover the cost of the increased Churchyard Maintenance i.e. £600 precept and for the year 2020/21 use Meshaw Parish Meeting available funds to cover the perceived shortfall if the Grant is discontinued.  A further increase in the Parish Precept could then be made for the year 2021/22 thus lessening the impact on the Parish Rate this year.

A Precept of £600 would mean a charge per Band D property of approximately £8.83 which is an increase of around £2 per annum.

The Chairman suggested this action be appropriate and this was proposed by Brendan Shaw and seconded by Roger Creed.  There being no other discussion on this matter the Chairman and Parish Clerk will act accordingly.

5. Matters Arising

5.1 Meshaw Together Project

The Chairman updated the meeting on the Meshaw Together Project.  William Nye Secretary General of the General Synod, Church of England, had recently visited Meshaw and was very interested in the Meshaw Together Project to provide a Village Hub within the Church building.

At this time, it was proposed to split the project into two phases.  Phase 1 would be to remove the organ and the choir pews, this to be paid for by the Church.  The Church Architect has been asked to produce a set of plans which need to be submitted to the Church Authorities for consideration and approval.  It has always been accepted that the Meshaw Together Project will not happen quickly given the need for the Meshaw Parochial Church Council to obtain approval for our plans from the Diocese, then raise the necessary funds to make the changes the Community and Church seek.  The Chairman hoped that he could report some progress at our next meeting.

5.2 North Devon Community Fund

This is a fund where one Parish can seek grant aid for a small project.  We have supported Mariansleigh PC in the past but in this year, we have not been approached or indeed made any approaches for grant aid.

5.3 Batsworthy Cross Wind Farm Community Fund

The Chairman reported that Meshaw had not approached BCWFCF for assistance with any projects.  Other Parishes had received grants for various community projects including new kitchens for village halls or help with community spaces.  Once the Meshaw Together Project Team could get estimates for the alterations and work required for the Village Hub, BCWFCF would be approached to assist Meshaw fund the costs.

5.4 Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator Report

Roger Creed, Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator had nothing to report and said he would put any items on the village web site.

5.5 Village Website

Web Master, Brendan Shaw, had nothing to report and reminded the meeting to send him items of news etc.

5.6 Snow Warden

The Chairman has a supply of bags of grit that will be placed around the Parish.  The Chairman and Angus Cottey are the snow wardens.  Trevor Olver said the grit bins needed topping up, Chairman to check the bins and ask North Devon District Council to attend to this.

6. Any Other Business

6.1 The Chairman reported that he had had a complaint from a Meshaw resident of dog fouling within the village.  Chairman to send note out with the December magazine reminding people to pick up after their dogs.

6.2 The Chairman reported he had received complaints from Meshaw residents of poor behaviour by hunt supporters during a recent Tiverton Stag Hunt.  He had spoken to the Hunt Master and passed on the concerns of the Meshaw residents.

The Chairman advised residents that if problems occurred again, 

they should take car registration numbers and inform the police.  
It was agreed that a letter should be sent to Tiverton Stag Hunt.

6.3 Joy Cottey suggested the village should consider having a defibrillator.

6.4 It has been suggested the village hold a garden produce show in the summer/autumn 2020.  It was agreed this was a good idea and could be discussed at the next meeting.

There being no further business the meeting ended at 8.48pm

